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Welcome to Fed News:
Welcome to the 14th issue of Fed News and many thanks for all the contributions sent in for publication.  Please keep them coming.  
As you know, the Federation also publishes Fed Talk bi-monthly which is essentially a social network where NFBUK members can air their views on internal issues specific to the organisation and its work. For more information about Fed Talk, contact Julia at admin@nfbuk.org or phone 01924 291313.
Please keep all your articles and reports coming in.  It is most important that you mark submissions, “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the July 2014 issue is Friday 27th June.

You can read this newsletter and past issues on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews 
Executive Reports:
Report on 15 April 2014 EC meeting:
Following roll call and apologies, the minutes of the February meeting were approved and action points and matters arising dealt with.

Future of Scottish Central Branch: The outcome of the ballot amongst Scottish members was noted and a meeting of the joint sub group will be held to discuss these findings and seek workable solutions. 
Douglas/Mike updated members on the campaigning co-ordinating group:  Areas of campaigning include shared spaces, electric vehicles and parking at bus stops. On rehabilitation services, we would be writing to all branches encouraging / asking them to feedback the level of services currently being provided. It was also agreed to publicise the campaigns we were working on so that other charities and the public could engage with us. Mike is now replacing Douglas as the lead person on the campaigning co-ordinating group.

Bill presented the Honorary General Secretary’s written report which was accepted.  David presented the Honorary General Treasurer’s report including the income and expenditure for the first quarter of the year. It was noted that £5,000 was withdrawn from the Investment Account to cover our excess of expenditure over income during the past year.  This withdrawal was delayed until February 2014 instead of late 2013.   
The finalised 2013 Annual Report & Accounts were considered and sign off for issue to members - income slightly rose over the last year, yet a further deficit has been recorded, resulting in an overall cash flow deficit of £2,177 despite ongoing success with cutting expenditure. 
Karl Farrell, our lead person on recruitment gave members an update, including details of a proposal to hold a weekend event in Manchester (at an accessible central venue), in early October.

NFB Elections: It was noted that 2 nominations had been received for the post as an ordinary EC member. Whilst the Honorary General Secretary (Bill Campbell) and the Returning Officer (Bill Poole) were not seeking re-election. Both were thanked for all their work on behalf of the Federation during their tenure of office. A further call for nominations for both these posts will be undertaken. 
Arrangements for the 12 July 2014 AGM were considered. Our host this year will be London branch. It was agreed to build on the success of the 2013 AGM in Glasgow by holding a networking social event on the preceding Friday evening and a circular giving specific details will be issued. We are pleased to announce that our patron – Professor Ian Bruce will be present at the AGM and will make a presentation.

Douglas Gilroy, President

30 April 2014

2014 AGM and Conference:

Plans are well advanced for the forthcoming NFBUK AGM and Conference which will take place this year in London on Saturday 12th July at RNIB headquarters.

We are most privileged this year by the presence of our Patron, Professor Ian Bruce, who will deliver a presentation at the event.  We are exploring the possibility of conducting two plenary sessions after the AGM business. Among the topics we are considering are Shared Spaces and the impact they have on sensory impaired people and sustainable and positive campaigning strategies that will raise the profile of the organisation.  
We have sent out the 2013 Annual Report and we look forward to receiving your comments and questions prior to the day so we can give definitive answers to any queries you may have. We will of course send you all the details closer to the date.

In the meantime, please see the following invitation from Chris Brady who is Chair of the London Branch.

Bill Campbell, General Secretary

National Federation of the Blind of the UK (NFBUK)

2014 Annual General Meeting and Conference

25 April 2014

Dear NFBUK colleagues,

 

This year's national Annual General Meeting is being held at the RNIB in London on 12 July. London Branch as official hosts invite all Branch Delegates and Observers to join us for this meeting.

 

We hope that as many as possible of you will also travel to London on the Friday so that we may have your company on Friday evening. This will make possible a 10:30am start on Saturday, necessary because the venue has to be vacated by 3:45pm. We are planning a social gathering at 5pm on Friday for Delegates and Observers with a meal at 7pm.

 

We are recommending that people staying overnight on Friday book at the Tavistock Hotel, Tavistock Square, where a double or a twin room costs £107 (including breakfast for two). You can book by phone on 020 7636 8383.

 

If people are interested, RNIB's Heritage Services may be able to put on show for us some items from their collections. This might be, for instance, items of early braille. This would need to take place informally between 3-4pm on Friday at RNIB. Please let Karl Farrell know if you are interested by email, karl.farrell@btinternet.com, or by phone on 07808 519720.

 

Regards

 

Chris Brady, Chairman, London Branch

New Communications Strategies:

With such rapid progress in digital technology, NFBUK is looking at ways of enhancing our communications with branches, members and other outside bodies.  We note that many digital libraries and Talking Newspaper services are moving away from traditional methods of communication such as tape cassettes and switching to memory sticks and cards and computer downloads straight on to PCs, tablets, smart phones and other devices.  

As part of this process, we are asking branches to find out from their members what methods of communications they are using and if we can assist them in some way to move over to new methods of receiving, disseminating and sharing information.  There are now devices on the market where people can use memory sticks in the same way as we have been using cassette players without the need for a computer.  

The new generation of computers, tablets and smart phones have also provided sensory impaired people with the opportunity of interacting with, not only other sensory impaired people but, other individuals and organisations we have struggled to reach in the past.

Once we have gathered the information we need, we can then assess what assistance we can offer members and if there is the possibility of seeking out funding to help us provide the necessary equipment, on loan, if required.  This of course doesn’t mean that we intend to abandon more traditional methods of communicating with our members. It simply means that we are trying to move with the times before we are left even further behind.
We would ask that you co-operate with your branch secretaries so we can build up a clear picture of what is required.  Remember, “Time and tide wait for no man.”

Bill Campbell, General Secretary.

NFBUK Website:

Over the past few months we have been looking at ways of making our website, www.nfbuk.org more interesting, accessible and relevant to members, other visually impaired people, policy and decision makers in both local and national government and health services. We also want to reach out to relatives, friends and carers of visually impaired people as well as academics, students and young people with sight loss.

We commissioned an RNIB Information Technology expert to conduct an audit of our existing website and suggest ways we can bring it up-to-date and make it fit for purpose.  We have also been assisted greatly by Julia in head office and Tony Frazier who looks after the site for us. This piece of work has now been done and we are moving into the next stage where we are beginning to implement these changes. 
We have now built in individual branch pages on the site and look forward to all our branches utilising these pages to benefit both their own branch and the profile of NFBUK itself.  Contact Julia for information on how to use these individual branch pages most effectively.

You are welcome to visit the website at www.nfbuk.org and send in your suggestions of what you would like to see on it.

Bill Campbell, General Secretary.
Shared Spaces:

Kerbs In Shared Spaces, by David Bates

In my communications to Local Authority officers I always emphasise that kerbs are essential and that their height is very important.

Kerbs below 60mm (2.4 inches) in height cannot be used safely by guide dogs, and kerbs which are very low or removed completely will allow cars to swerve easily on and off the footway in order to park or to pass on the inside of traffic in the middle of the road which is waiting to turn right, and most drivers are well aware that if they drive onto the footway across a 6 inch high curb without stopping, the impact is likely to damage the expensive polished alloy wheels with which most cars are now fitted.

To drive onto a footway protected by a standard height kerb a motorists will therefore first stop, and then bump up over the kerb  slowly and very carefully.  This is obviously undesirable, and the procedure puts off many motorists, and also stops them from swerving onto the footway whilst travelling fairly fast.

Lowered kerbs often have to be supplemented by bollards and planters to provide the footway protection previously supplied by the standard height kerbs.  Bollards should always be at least 1 metre (40 inches) tall, but some local authorities are substituting very low ones which are below knee height and are easy to fall right over, and falling flat on your face can cause considerable shock and perhaps even injury.

If these issues are likely to be a problem in your town please phone the office and give as many details as you have and we can contact your Local Authority for you.

Transport:

Guide Dogs Safe and Sound Campaign:

Guide Dogs have been calling for sound generators to be installed on quiet electric and hybrid vehicles. These ensure pedestrians can still hear when the vehicle is approaching and judge when to cross safely with confidence.

After a two-year campaign by Guide Dogs, our campaigners and others, the European Parliament has now passed a regulation requiring car manufacturers to fit artificial sound generators to quiet hybrid and electric vehicles from 2019.

Despite this good news our campaign will continue. To ensure our roads are Safe and Sound we want the pause switch, which is being fitted to these sound generators, to be illegal on UK roads. Write to your MP asking them to make quiet cars safe and sound.

We also want any Government funding for the electric and hybrid vehicle market before 2019 to be dependent on sound generators being fitted. We were therefore disappointed that the Government announced plans to spend £500 million on electric and hybrid vehicles but did not include any measures to ensure these vital safety devices are fitted. This is why we need your help more than ever to secure even more victories for this campaign so please take action and write to your MP.

Thanks again for all your great support so far which has already helped us achieve so much!

Rachael,

Guide Dogs Campaigns Team  

Electric car sales speed up as UK plugs in to global trend
Submitted by Karl Farrell

Figures from the Society of Motor Manufacturers and Traders show that, while there was just a handful of electric cars on the road three years ago, there are now nearly 10,000, with 1,200 electric vehicles sold in March, compared with 270 in the same month last year. Meanwhile 10,200 hybrid cars – using electricity and petrol or diesel – have been sold in Britain this year, up 45% on last year.

Since 2011, when the government gave a £5,000 grant towards every pure electric car sold, numbers have been growing, say the carmakers, which now offer 18 models, from the Nissan Leaf, made in Sunderland, to sports cars, estates, vans and other hatchbacks.

"The market is approaching a tipping point, where battery power will become as normal as petrol or diesel," said Ian Robertson, BMW's global marketing chief. "If you look back over the past three years, the electric car market has multiplied by a factor of 25."

"There's no doubt that it's coming and it's coming quickly and there is legislation supporting this in many cities."

A spokesman for the Department for Transport agreed: "The uptake is gathering pace. The last quarter saw a record number of plug-in grants – double the previous quarter, which was itself a record. More than six times as many grants were issued this January as in January 2013."

Most carmakers expect pure electric cars to account for 2-3% of the market by 2020, said Jay Nagley, head of vehicle consultancy Redspy. "People who buy them are very happy with them. Everyone knows about their range limitation, but owners become quite evangelical. Year by year, battery packs are improving. A huge amount of money is being invested in the new generation of batteries."

The rewards for carmakers who break into the global market with a popular electric car are huge. With one in 12 deaths worldwide linked to air pollution, and with most countries committed to reducing emissions, there is growing awareness by governments and industry of the need for low- or zero-emission vehicles.

But despite encouraging sales figures and investments by companies such as Nissan, Britain is lagging far behind other developed countries. More than 400,000 electric vehicles are on the roads worldwide, four times more than in 2011. The US has by far the largest fleet, with more than 194,000 sold since 2008. Japan has 74,000 and in the Netherlands and Denmark they account for 5% of the total car market. In Norway, where 20% of all cars sold are electric, it is getting harder to find unoccupied public charging facilities.

Last week the UK government committed a further £500m to developing electric cars and other low-carbon vehicles. The £5,000 grant will continue for two years, and £100m will be spent on research and £50m on clean buses and taxis. A further £5m will be spent on electric cars for government officers.

"It's still early days for electric cars in Britain," said Dale Vince,
founder of Ecotricity, an energy company that has installed more than 100 free charging points in motorway service stations. "There has been a bit of a chicken and egg situation – the lack of charging infrastructure put people off buying electric cars, but the infrastructure wasn't being built because there weren't enough vehicles on the road. Last year we powered more than 500,000 miles of electric travel; this year, we will double that and … we expect it is only going to increase."

Platinum Buses:

In this small, vibrant city of 270 000 people, we have a busy oil industry, two universities and First Bus Headquarters.  It is difficult financially to live here, impossible to buy a house or get a seat on a bus but First Bus personnel are available and listening so we are in a privileged position.

My guide dog is a large German Shepherd and the space allotted for wheelchair use is simply not big enough for him as he sprawls out into the international student crowded aisle.  Platinum Buses, so called it turns out, because drivers are specially trained and selected, are double-deckers.  The drivers are considered the elite and becoming the driver of such buses on a dedicated route, is seen as a perk. 

For a blind guide dog owner, they are impossibly difficult.  First Bus have told me that the configuration of these buses has not changed; they have simply been refurbished.  I had to ask why it is that I cannot get my dog in harness into the space between the seats, and why he jumped onto the seat in panic when I tried – a red card offence for a guide dog, when I could previously travel with ease.  A friend has had to have her small Labrador dog withdrawn at 4 years old due to panic on such buses. 

What was to be done?  I asked my local Mobility Team Manager to come and assess the situation.  His finding was that the only practical space available was at the back of the bus up two steps and highly dangerous for a guide dog owner, so I spoke to Duncan Cameron, Manager of the company.  He very kindly put me in touch with the Training Director, Norman Wood who arranged a meeting.  
A Director of the North East Sensory Service was invited and a very productive meeting was held.  He said that he had been completely unaware of the issues encountered by the sensory impaired community and is to arrange to collect those sensory impaired folk who are interested on a Platinum bus and take us to the First Depot.  There we will have an opportunity to demonstrate our problems and solutions will be built into the drivers’ training programme, to be rolled out soon as a requirement of European legislation.

Let’s hope this will create a ripple effect throughout the country, that bus travel will improve for all of us and that our views will be sought in advance of changes in bus configuration.  If even one of those comes into being it will be an improvement!

 

Mary Rasmussen, Aberdeen

Trial and Introduction of Floating Bus Stops in London

By Karl Farrell (22 April 2014)

I would like to warn you of a new bus stop that could give you a nasty surprise.  Bus stop bypasses have been created in Denmark and the Netherlands to avoid cyclists having to overtake buses where they pick up passengers.  These detours keep cyclists away from an accident-prone situation; but, as the detour effectively creates an island, the stops are often referred to as “floating bus stops”.  Transport for London has begun to try floating bus stops out here because so many people are now cycling on London’s streets.  

On four occasions in 2013, 6 and 23 August, 19 September and 1 October, I took part in an exercise to test this new concept for Britain.  The Transport Research Laboratory in Wokingham, was commissioned by Transport for London to conduct trials of the floating bus stop.

TRL’s off-road trial site consisted of pavement and road made of tarmac.  By the side of the road kerb, a standard bus stop had been erected with a passenger shelter.  A one-way cycle lane was cut into the pavement to take cycle traffic around the bus stop.  Cyclists were expected to turn off the road a dozen metres before the stop into the lane which took them behind the shelter and down maybe as far as the next intersection.

The TRL trials were said to be investigating new ways of improving safety for cyclists. However, they were also investigating the impact of changes to the urban environment for other road users and pedestrians.  Pedestrian trialists were asked to walk to the bus stop, crossing the cycle lane that cyclists were using, and temporarily board and alight from a stationary bus parked at the stop.  The cyclists were trained TRL staff but the pedestrian trialists were urged to treat the trial site as they would a normal road and pavement and be aware of cycle movements.

Even in this unrealistically quiet setup, I could not hear the bicycles until they were ticking or whirring past my ear.  Yet there was no sound of traffic moving or other street noises.  So I took the approach that I would indicate my intention to cross the cycle lane and start crossing a second later.

I have not read the final report on the TRL trial, which included we eight visually impaired pedestrians but also other pedestrians and several tens of cyclists, but I was amazed to hear that cyclists were expected to have the preferred right of way.

On 29 November 2013 I met members of the Newham Access Group to visit all six of the floating bus stops that have very recently been set up in their borough.  From the bus stop in front of the Old Town Hall, we took the 25 bus to the first of four floating stops heading towards Bow Church.  In our party were three people with different levels of visual impairment from blindness to partial sightedness, two wheelchair users and two others.

At the first floating stop, the depth of the island from the road barely measured three metres.  I found the cycle lane crossing point, which was marked with tactile paving and the bed of the lane at this point was level with its surrounds.  I stood to the crossing, raised my guide cane to indicate my wish to cross the cycle lane and then moved quickly over the crossing.

Now on the pavement in front of the buildings at the side of the road, I walked left back some twenty metres.  I then turned around, as if I had completed my business there and walked back toward the bus stop.  The pavement width here was still quite reasonable, even though a large strip of its width had been sliced off by the cutting of the narrow cycle lane.  I walked in the middle of the pavement, hoping to be alerted to the presence of the cycle lane crossing point by the traditional tactile tail but there was none.  So I was forced to find the kerb bounding the cycle lane and trace it along until I found the point where the lane sloped up to the level crossing point.  As with the stop side of the crossing, there was tactile paving here but it did not extend far enough back toward the building line to be of use.

Back on the 25 bus, we heard the next stop announced with a warning that there was a cycle lane there.  So we alighted and found an interesting variation.  From the exit door of the bus I moved carefully forward to locate the kerb bounding the cyclelane.  Then I turned left to trace along the lane edge to hunt for the crossing.  It turned out that I had to walk on quite a few metres before I found it and, on the way, I came upon a modest metal pole.  Just as well I was also checking for such obstacles as I traced or I might have incurred yet another shiner on my forehead.

What was the reason for this variation?  This, the second floating stop on our tour, is located just past a traffic crossing so there had to be provision for pedestrians to get over the cycle lane at that point.  Focusing back on the floating bus stop and now moving forward along the road, there was another cycle lane crossing point some twenty metres on.  Workmen were completing adjustments to this crossing on the day of our visit.

This was the only stop of the six so far in Newham where there were two cycle lane crossing points.  The positioning of a crossing point may not matter much to some people, who can easily look around, find it and understand it.  A blind person alighting from their bus would have to search for it in a methodical way.  As things stand, blind people who travel on buses in London often find themselves deposited away from the actual stop because of a stack of two or three buses which have stopped for passengers there.  It’s not too uncommon for them to find themselves hugging a light pole or some other street furniture outside the exit door.

The last of our tour of six floating bus stops turned out to be situated on a pavement of more modest width.  So there wasn’t a lot of pavement space for people to pass to and fro.  Perhaps nimble-of-foot, fully-sighted pedestrians could comfortably skip over the cycle lane to stop and talk without being disturbed.  But if nothing but a bus stop is to occupy these elongated islands, they represent yet more loss of space to pedestrians.

Floating bus stops cannot be installed on narrow pavements but, having shown us some examples in the borough of Newham, will Transport for London want to take back some of our newly widened main road pavements that have recently been decluttered?  Could this lead to the development of completely separate cycle lanes which, like the floating bus stops, are being installed to the detriment of pedestrian safety? We clearly have to speak up for our walking space!

Letters to the Editor:

Dear Editor, 

I would like to make comments on the following.  Re the shared spaces campaign it should continue to oppose the removal of kerbstones in town centres.  This idea seems to be fashionable amongst town planners for some reason or another.  Even in a small rural town in the Forest of Dean called Sinderford, the town council have removed kerbs from an area called The Triangle.  Blind cane users have traditionally used the shop frontage of buildings to tap their way along but now with the growing number of A boards, café tables and shop goods lying outside the shop door, the only guide cane users have are the kerbs and if they are taken away it leaves no sense of direction.  Government should be told before any council takes away kerbs that they must consult with the local blind organisations.  This is extremely important, because once it is done it is very difficult to get kerbstones back again.  I applaud the NFB shared spaces team and wish it to continue as long as possible.  If possible to get an act of parliament that kerbstones must not be removed except in extremely exceptional cases where other provisions are made for blind people.
Bill Waddell, Central Branch
Dear Editor,

Replying to the question as to whether the Federation and other organisations should continue to campaign against shared spaces, I’m in favour of continuing to do this.  It is important and from what I have heard recently it seems that more people who are in responsible positions in government and local government are beginning to take notice and to listen to what they are being told.  And I think that anything that we can achieve through our campaigns would be very worthwhile and a great boon not only to blind and partially sighted people, but to the whole community.  I don’t think anybody would find as a pedestrian shared spaces as a good result or a good thing to do.

Malcolm Nicholson, Central Branch

Dear Editor,

I fully support the campaign against shared spaces and I would like you to continue with it.

Caroline Smith, Central Branch

Dear Editor,

I would like to make a comment regarding tape cassettes.  I receive four talking newspapers per week, two on tape and two on memory sticks.  The memory sticks are not as versatile as the cassette tapes because you cannot slow them down & go back a short second or two to get a telephone number or address that you would like to take note of.  Also, by putting a tape cassette in an old walkman one can go round one’s house or flat doing housework etc and still listen to the tape.  Whereas, with the stick you can’t do this with the stick player.

 

My last comment is related to the second one relating to RNIB’s moves to send books out on memory sticks.  The quality is not very good for books, and the RNIB seem to be pushing the idea of downloading books by computer which is not good for people who do not have a computer and not everyone of an older age uses them.  I think it is better to stay with the CD discs and players and I believe lots of older blind people will agree to this.

 

Thank you, yours sincerely 

Bill Waddell, Central Branch.
Stop Disability Cuts: Press release from ENIL:
 "Stop Disability Cuts" campaign culminates in a number of awareness raising activities throughout Europe to mark European Independent Living Day, 5th May 2014

The European Network on Independent Living (ENIL) celebrated the first European Day for Independent Living with the Walk of Shame through Brussels and other events across Europe. A part of the “Stop Disability Cuts” campaign, they aim to raise awareness of the impact of the financial crisis on disabled people and to show that, despite all the cutbacks, they remain proud, strong and visible. In her speech to mark the occasion, ENIL’s Executive Director Jamie Bolling said: “One core message that ENIL wishes to send is that the power we disabled people have - when united together to uphold our rights in every European country - cannot be underestimated.”

Evidence shows that disabled people have become increasingly marginalised from society as a result of the economic crisis. Cuts to independent living and disability services have pushed many into further isolation, poverty and institutional care. The “Stop Disability Cuts” campaign, supported by the European Disability Forum, the European Foundation Centre and others, has inspired a number of events across Europe, highlighting the impact of cuts on disabled people and the long term consequences for the entire society. The central event – the Walk of Shame – took place in Brussels and saw disabled people and their supporters marching to the European Parliament.

 On the occasion of the first European Day for Independent Living, ENIL calls on the national governments and the European institutions to ensure the full ratification and implementation of the UN Convention on the Rights of People with Disabilities and its Optional Protocol. In line with Article 19 of the Convention, governments and the European Union should ensure personal assistance for all in need, safeguard support services for disabled people against the cuts, end the segregation of disabled people in institutions and provide inclusive education for disabled children and young people.

Your voice betrays your personality in a split second:

Sent in by David Bates

People take less than a second to judge your personality - including attractiveness, dominance and trustworthiness – based on just your voice.

You had me at "Hello". It takes less than a second to form an
impression of someone's personality from their voice.

We know that our voices can transmit subtle signals about gender, age, even personality, but Philip McAleer at the University of Glasgow UK, and his colleagues wondered whether we make an instant impression.

They recorded 64 people reading a passage, then extracted the word "hello" and asked 320 people to rate the voices for 10 perceived personality traits. Each clip lasted just 390 milliseconds.

"We were surprised by just how similar people's ratings were," says McAleer. Using a scale in which 0 represents no agreement on a perceived trait and 1 reflects complete agreement, all 10 traits averaged 0.92 - meaning most people agreed very closely on how far each voice represented a trait. 

The impression that our voices convey seems to be down to several factors. For example, pitch influenced how trustworthy a person seemed. It makes evolutionary sense that decisions about personality should happen fast, says McAleer. "You want to quickly know if you can trust a person so you can approach them or run away."


European Elections are coming up on 22nd May.  Don't forget to vote.

A Dead Politician:

While walking down the street one day a "Member of Parliament" is tragically hit by a truck and dies. His soul arrives in heaven and is met by St. Peter at the entrance. 'Welcome to heaven,' says St. Peter. 'Before you settle in, it seems there is a problem. We seldom see a high official around these parts, you see, so we're not sure what to do with you.'


'No problem, just let me in,' says the man. 'Well, I'd like to, but I have orders from higher up. What we'll do is have you spend one day in hell and one in heaven. Then you can choose where to spend eternity.'


'Really, I've made up my mind. I want to be in heaven,' says the MP. 'I'm sorry, but we have our rules.' And with that, St. Peter escorts him to the elevator and he goes down, down, down to hell. The doors open and he finds himself in the middle of a green golf course. In the distance is a clubhouse and standing in front of it are all his friends and other politicians who had worked with him.


Everyone is very happy and in evening dress. They run to greet him, shake his hand, and reminisce about the good times they had while getting rich at the expense of the people. They play a friendly game of golf and then dine on lobster, caviar and champagne.


Also present is the devil, who really is a very friendly & nice guy who has a good time dancing and telling jokes. They are having such a good time that before he realises it, it is time to go.


Everyone gives him a hearty farewell and waves while the elevator rises. The elevator goes up, up, up and the door reopens on heaven where St. Peter is waiting for him. 'Now it's time to visit heaven.'


So, 24 hours pass with the MP joining a group of contented souls moving from cloud to cloud, playing the harp and singing. They have a good time and, before he realises it, the 24 hours have gone by and St. Peter returns.


'Well, then, you've spent a day in hell and another in heaven. Now choose your eternity.' The MP reflects for a minute, then he answers: 'Well, I would never have said it before, I mean heaven has been delightful, but I think I would be better off in hell.'

So St. Peter escorts him to the elevator and he goes down, down, down to hell. Now the doors of the elevator open and he's in the middle of a barren land covered with waste and garbage. He sees all his friends, dressed in rags, picking up the trash and putting it in black bags as more trash falls from above. The devil comes over to him and puts his arm around his shoulder. 'I don't understand,' stammers the MP. 'Yesterday I was here and there was a golf course and clubhouse, and we ate lobster and caviar, drank champagne, and danced and had a great time. Now there's just a wasteland full of garbage and my friends look miserable. What happened?'

The devil looks at him, smiles and says, 'Yesterday we were campaigning. Today you voted.'

Karl Farrell

Focus 80 Braille Display for Sale - £1500 or near offer:

I have a Focus 80 braille display for sale.  These are new at £5,000. I would be happy to take offers.  Also, I would be prepared to take instalments, if someone cannot  afford to make a lump sum payment. Also, I have a Perkins brailler with the hard case for sale as well.
Please contact me directly on my e-mail or my mobile or land line.
e-mail:  poolin.vadgama@btinternet.com
home:  020 8446 0942
mobile:  07865 053593
Poolin Vadgama
Finally:  Hopefully, you will have found this newsletter both interesting and informative. Please keep articles and reports coming for inclusion in future issues.  Please mark your submissions “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the July 2014 issue is Friday 27th June.
Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor

NFBUK contact details:  NFBUK, Sir John Wilson House, 215 Kirkgate, Wakefield, West Yorkshire, WF1 1JG, Tel: 01924 291313, Email: admin@nfbuk.org , Web: www.nfbuk.org 
Join us on Facebook and Twitter @NFBUK    
You can read this newsletter on our website at: www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews
Here at Fed News we are working towards producing a newsletter that will be our window on the world so to speak.  It will of course continue to produce Executive Committee and Branch news as it has done over the past year.

Disclaimer: Whilst making all reasonable efforts to provide correct information, NFBUK cannot guarantee that the data provided by this newsletter is accurate in every respect. Contents are passed on for recipient‘s information only, and NFBUK does not endorse and is not responsible or liable for any content, advertising, products, or other materials on or available from included projects, websites or resources. 
